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Abstract
In recent years, the significant role of trust in International
Strategic Alliances (ISAs), International Joint Ventures (IJVs) and
other International Business (IB) Systems has received an increasing
worldwide attention by scholars, as evidenced by the growing volume
of published research on the subject. This paper consists of an in
depth review of the most recent literature about the importance of
trust in International Business Systems with reference to the
relevant theoretical models and the applications in international
context. The conclusions of the literature review and some
suggestions for further research are presented at the end of the
paper.
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Introduction
The increasing number of international publications in recent years
has indubitably revealed the significance of trust in the field of
International Business (IB) Systems. Trust is a highly abstract and
multidimensional concept that has been adopted from many different
scientific disciplines like Psychology (Rousseau, 1995), Sociology
(Fukuyama, 1995), Social Psychology (Lewicki and Bunker, 1996),
Economics (Dasgupta, 1988, Williamson, 1993), Marketing (Castaldo,
2003), Strategic Management (Barney and Hansen, 1994), Organizational
Behaviour (Zaheer et al., 1998) and last but not least International
Business
(Inkpen
and
Currall,
1997).
In
an
earlier
paper
(Hajidimitriou and Sklavounos, 2006) we referred to the theoretical
background of the construct of trust which includes a variety of
definitions, forms, dimensions, sources and international differences
and we pointed out the importance of trust through its connection
with other significant business factors, such as performance, profit,
goal achievement and control. Apart from that, in a more recent paper
(Hajidimitriou and Sklavounos, 2007) we examined the various
mechanisms of trust creation and presented some contemporary and
distinguished
examples
of
trust
creation
from
the
relevant
international literature. The purpose of this paper is to present
some of the most recent and noteworthy research articles that relate
to the concept of trust in order to further strengthen its
significant role in IB Systems.
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Recent Research Findings in Theoretical Models of Trust
in International Business Systems
We decided to present details from research papers only of the last
five years in our attempt to point out the most contemporary findings
of international literature regarding the concept of trust. First of
all, a really useful example of trust creation is the work of Boersma
et al. (2003) that is presented thoroughly in Hajidimitriou and
Sklavounos (2007). Boersma et al. (2003) examine the emergence of
trust as a process and develop a process model of trust building in
International Joint Ventures (IJVs), which is used to analyse four
case studies. The case research method of Boersma et al. (2003) shows
that that trust can be seen both as an output and an input at various
stages of the creation process. The results of the case research
method of Boersma et al. (2003) show that the researchers’ process
model of trust development performs well. At every stage, outputs of
trust can be identified, which become inputs into the next stage. The
research findings reveal a rich picture and suggest that the model is
a useful one for the further examination of trust building processes
in IJVs. The results of the research of Boersma et al. (2003) provide
an excellent basis for future research on the issue of trust creation
in ISAs. As for its limitations, it is based on only four case
studies which cannot be considered representative of all IJVs because
of their industrial and cultural biases. It would be useful in the
future to move forward from this linear model to a more realistic,
recursive flow schema (Boersma et al., 2003).
Moreover, Mohr (2004) also who stresses the importance of trust with
a more holistic approach in analysing the interrelatedness existing
among control, trust, performance and the interaction between the
partner firms in IJVs. Mohr (2004) assumes that the complex
interrelationships which exist in IJVs cannot be comprehensively
reflected in singular relationships. In order to empirically explore
the interdependencies between the variables, he performed a two stage
research design with in - depth interviews and a questionnaire survey
regarding many German-Chinese IJVs (GCJVs). Mohr (2004) used cluster
analysis, which allows the analyst to find out if it is possible to
combine objects that are described by various characteristics into
groups, with the objects within groups showing a high degree of
similarity and objects in different groups showing little or no
similarity (Backhaus et al., 2000). Cluster analysis makes it
possible to identify different types of IJVs which differ
significantly along all the dimensions used. The analysis resulted in
two clusters that differ significantly along all of the dimensions
used. The results of the cluster analysis show that trust has a
positive influence on performance whereas control has a negative
impact and, at the same time, high performance leads to higher levels
of trust and to lower levels of control. In addition, managers who
regard their IJV as successful also show significantly better
evaluations of the interaction elements exchange, communication and
adjustment (Mohr, 2004).
Furthermore, Zaheer and Zaheer (2006) examine the role of trust in an
international context, based on the idea that not only do the levels
and degree of trust differ across international borders, but also the
very nature of trust can vary in different national contexts. They
present a model that argues for viewing trust symmetry and asymmetry
between partners, together with their degree of interdependence in
international collaborations, to arrive at a set of mechanisms and
implications for investment in trust–building and governance. Zaheer
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and Zaheer (2006) develop a model that identifies conditions of trust
symmetry and asymmetry in the institutional and cultural contexts in
which the partners to an international collaboration are embedded.
The researchers draw different implications for the governance of
international collaborations and for the role of trust, in both the
symmetric conditions and the asymmetric condition. They theorize
about the trust–building and governance mechanisms that are likely to
emerge in each condition. Two conditions are symmetric, both
involving partners coming from country environments with similar
levels of support for trust (Low-Low and High-High). The third
condition involves asymmetric trust, that is, Low-High. Each of these
three conditions is examined under two conditions of interdependence
of the international collaboration, High and Low, yielding six
alternatives altogether which are presented in Table 1.
Table 1: Implications for international collaboration from symmetric
and asymmetric institutional trust

Source: Zaheer and Zaheer (2006)
In general, Zaheer and Zaheer (2006) attempt to move the discussion
on trust in international collaborations to a recognition of the
reality that both the nature of trust and the institutional and
cultural bases of trust differ across national country contexts. When
partners to an international collaboration come from asymmetric trust
contexts, they bring with them different motivations and expectations
of behaviour. Specifically, they may be more or less willing to
invest in trust–building and in other governance mechanisms, with
implications for the theory and practice of international management.
Zaheer and Zaheer (2006) consider as the basis for their research the
influential article of Madhoc (1995), which was honoured as the
Journal of International Business Studies (JIBS) 2005 Decade Award–
winning article. Madhoc (1995) laid out the structural and social
dimensions of trust and used trust as an explanatory mechanism for
how and why ownership might not translate into control or into
perceptions of equity in the context of IJVs. More than a decade
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later, researchers have still barely begun to explore the related
idea that trust may differ systematically across cultures, and
thereby present significant challenges for both cross-border and
comparative research, as well as practice, in a broad range of
international management areas, from market entry and entry modes to
IJVs, foreign acquisitions and the management of subsidiaries,
customers and suppliers overseas (Zaheer and Zaheer, 2006).
Svejenova (2006) also deals with the award–winning article of Madhoc
(1995) and provides a commentary with some reflections on the
significance and implications of Madhoc’s (1995) research. Svejenova
(2006) mentions the two main areas in which Madhoc’s (1995) ideas
have been most visible and have exercised the most significant impact
(IJVs and ISAs in general), and enumerates the journals from various
disciplinary fields and domains that have also published articles
which acknowledge Madhoc’s (1995) original ideas. This diffusion of IB
ideas to fields of strategy, management and organisation, as well as
to other, not necessarily adjacent, areas and disciplines, signals
with optimism that IB research is capable of inspiring and informing
scholarly conversations in other domains. Svejenova (2006) believes
that ISAs continue to be a vast and vibrant scholarly domain in IB
studies in need of further clarification and integration of disparate
contributions. In order for future research to result in a better
understanding of the enforcement of stability in ISAs, studies must
incorporate approaches from comparative sociology and economic
geography, which can provide a broader and better foundation than
merely the culture–based one for understanding alliance differences.
In addition, researchers must strive to separate trust from trust like mechanisms for initiating and maintaining a partnership, which
would afford an explanation of how firms who are “strangers” can
initiate a potentially profitable relationship in the absence of a
common relational history (Svejenova, 2006).
In a recent paper, Madhoc (2006) himself attempts to reaffirm the
role of trust in interfirm relations and makes an appeal for more
cross-disciplinary work to further our insights into the functioning
of important phenomena of interest such as IJVs. He admits that the
basic question which interested him in 1995, and still fascinates him
after so many years, is why alliances between firms are increasingly
popular when all the available evidence consistently suggests that
most fail to live up to the expectations that were prevalent at the
outset. This paradox has been repeatedly pointed out over the years
in the context of all kinds of interfirm combinations: mergers and
acquisitions, IJVs and other ISAs. Madhoc (2006) believes that his
1995 research managed to shift the emphasis from ownership to
relationship, from governance form to process, from hierarchical
governance mechanisms to more horizontal relationship management
mechanisms and from a more static and structural approach to a more
dynamic and longitudinal one. He finds the progress during this
period “very encouraging” and raises a couple of issues for further
research such as the fact that the process of trust has been
increasingly studied but not its link to performance, with few
exceptions. In the same way that variations in ownerships levels have
been linked to performance, variations in trust levels and the link
to performance should also have been examined. Apart from that,
Madhoc (2006) asserts that we should also try to understand better
the differences in institutional contexts and mechanisms across
countries and cultures, how these impact the level and functioning of
trust and ultimately their link to performance. By shaping
interorganizational interactions and ways of organizing in a
different way than a control–oriented one, a trust–oriented approach
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opens greater avenues for such learning through the global scope of
their operation, with eventual implications for competitive advantage
(Madhoc, 2006).
Taking the opportunity from Madhoc’s (2006) notice of the absence of
many studies that link trust to performance, Nielsen (2007) attempts
a multidimensional approach to performance measurement in order to
better capture the complexity of ISA performance. Nielsen (2007)
considers the relationship between subjective, multidimensional
measures of ISA performance and predictors of success both before the
alliance is formed (pre–alliance formation factors) and during the
operation of the alliance (post–alliance formation factors). The
conceptual model of Nielsen (2007) is presented in Figure 1.
Figure 1: Conceptual model of ISA performance

Source: Nielsen (2007)
Trust is regarded as one of the post–alliance formation factors which
is positively related to ISA performance because it increases a
firm’s access to external knowledge and strengthens its ability to
(in conjunction with its network partner) create new innovative and
efficient ways of combining existing knowledge-related capabilities
and resources in order to extract superior rents. The conceptual
model is tested through an empirical study, based on a web-survey,
investigating a sample of Danish partner firms engaged in 48 equity
joint ventures and 70 non-equity joint ventures with partners from
around the world. The results confirm the importance of collaborative
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know-how, trust, complementarity and a low level of protectiveness in
managing
the
alliance.
Trust
and
protectiveness
are
highly
significant across most performance variables. Hence, this study
provides support to previous findings of the importance of trust and
relationship characteristics in explaining alliance behaviour and
success (Saxton, 1997). Unexpectedly, yet consistent with Lane et al.
(2001), trust does not exhibit positive significant influence on
learning. The findings that trust is affecting efficiency but not
learning, while protectiveness is affecting learning but not
efficiency, indicate that trust and protectiveness are distinct
constructs. Nielsen’s (2007) multidimensional approach contributes to
the understanding of the role of both structure and alliance process
in determining alliance performance and stresses the importance of
trust (among other factors) once more. Its main limitations are that
information about partner attributes and alliance characteristics was
obtained from the responses of Danish managers solely and that the
antecedent variables utilized in this study do not constitute an
exhaustive list of the potential influences on the different
perceptive measures of alliance performance. External factors related
to industry attractiveness and environmental dynamism, as well as
partner specific factors related to international experience,
absorptive capacity and strategic goal alignment may provide
additional insight in future studies (Nielsen, 2007).
Furthermore, Wai–Kit Ng et al. (2007) focus on how trust interacts
with market and organizational factors to enhance IJV performance in
China. Wai–Kit Ng et al. (2007) make explicit references both to the
process model of Boersma et al. (2003) and to the model of trust
symmetry and asymmetry of Zaheer and Zaheer (2006) and investigate
the trust level as it is perceived by both the senior executives of
IJVs and the parent companies. This dual emphasis represents an
advance in the IJV literature, as most other studies have been
conducted either at the JV level or at the parent level only (Luo et
al., 2001, Osland and Cavusgil, 1998). Apart from that, past studies
of IJVs have tended to be conducted from the viewpoint of general
managers, with the occasional inclusion of the viewpoint of the
foreign parent when it was easy to obtain a response from that party.
This study provides richer information by incorporating the
expectations of the Chinese parent into the design (Mohr, 2006) and,
therefore, goes beyond looking at the direct effects of trust between
parents on IJV performance to examine the interaction of trust with
certain market and organizational factors in a transitional economy
context from the perspective of both general managers and the local
parent. Wai–Kit Ng et al. (2007), in order to re-examine the role of
trust between the parent companies of IJVs, also make references to a
couple of other contemporary papers like the one of Styles and Hersch
(2005), who found that IJV relationships are stronger when goodwill
trust develops, when the personal trust between partners increases,
and when affective commitment develops. Recently, Li et al. (2006)
also found that the development of trust in overseas headquarters
among local senior managers in uncertain environments is important
for IJV performance, and Wang and Nicholas (2005) suggested that
process-based trust affects the performance of contractual JVs. Thus,
in line with the literature, Wai–Kit Ng et al. (2007) posit that
trust can be regarded as one of the key variables that determine
whether the objectives of an IJV are successfully achieved.
They also collected their data through a questionnaire survey of a
group of IJVs in China with foreign investors from Hong Kong, U.S.,
Japan, and Taiwan. Two sets of responses were received from the
sampled IJVs: one from the chief executives of the IJVs and the other
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from the senior managers of the Chinese parent companies. This
approach not only reduces the common method variance that is caused
by single source bias (Avolio et al., 1991), but also provides more
information with which to triangulate the findings. The parent sample
also helps in the development of a more comprehensive understanding
of the effect of trust on firm performance from the point of view of
different constituencies. The results confirm that trust has a
significant effect on the achievement of IJV goals from the
perspective of both the senior executives of the IJVs and the
managers of the Chinese parent companies, which is consistent with
the findings in the literature. The impact of trust by itself is
confirmed
to
contribute
to
the
financial
and
non-financial
performance of IJVs. However, the influence of trust seems to be more
obvious when an IJV is faced with an uncertain environment in which
the contribution of the local partner is of paramount importance.
This kind of environment is characterized by the degree to which the
IJV relies on local market development and the local supply of
materials. The findings reveal that trust has not only a direct
effect on IJV performance, but also an interacting effect on local
reliance. We believe that the research of Wai–Kit Ng et al. (2007) is
innovative because it provides findings on IJVs that have been formed
between Chinese partners and overseas investors from Hong Kong and
Taiwan, and not only from Japan and U.S. As for its limitations,
there is currently no globally accepted measure of cultural distance,
and hence further refinement of the scale or the use of multiple
firm-level measures is needed in future studies. Moreover, future
research could focus on the antecedents to the establishment of trust
and the factors that facilitate the development of trust between
parents. A process view could be adopted to analyze the effect of
trust on the development and success of IJVs (Wai–Kit Ng et al.,
2007).
Moreover, we present some really innovative papers that examine the
context of trust in the fields of high-tech ISAs, R&D partnerships
and marketing collaborations. Firstly, De Jong and Woolthuis (2008)
investigate the institutional arrangements of innovation processes in
high-tech ISAs and explain how partners to innovative collaboration
develop trust and, in turn, how trust determines ISA performance. A
major strength of their research is the opportunity to address
antecedents as well as performance effects of trust. De Jong and
Woolthuis (2008) focus on interorganizational trust because they
believe that for ISAs in general, and high-tech collaboration in
particular, the behaviour and performance of the partner organization
rather than an individual is often the object of reference.
Interorganizational trust is defined as a positive perception of the
partner’s behaviour, that is, the perception by the respondent of the
focal firm that a partner organization will not engage in
opportunistic behaviour, even in the face of opportunities and
incentives to do so (Hosmer, 1995). As for the antecedents of
interorganizational trust, they are classified into characteristics
that mark stages in a business relationship: a shared past, detailed
contracts, interfirm openness and mutual dependence (Sheppard and
Sherman, 1998, Das and Teng, 2003). De Jong and Woolthuis’s (2008)
theoretical
model
is
predicated
on
the
assumption
that
interorganizational trust directly affects relationship performance
and is presented in Figure 2.
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Figure 2: Theoretical model of the connection of interorganizational
trust and high-tech ISA performance

The three control variables — size of the focal firm ( 5),
cooperative culture of the focal firm ( 6) and value of the partner
7) — were modelled as distinct independent constructs but are not
shown individually in the diagram in the interests of presentation
clarity.
Source: De Jong and Woolthuis (2008)
Data from a field study of 391 Dutch firms in high-tech industries
were collected in order to test the research model. In general, the
results
are
consistent
with
the
theoretical
predictions.
Interorganizational trust fosters the performance of high-tech
alliances in terms of relational satisfaction. The model also allows
antecedents of interorganizational trust to be identified. It appears
that a shared past and an open relationship are particularly
important for building trust. Additionally, a valuable partner and a
corporate culture that embraces interfirm cooperation help to build
and sustain trust and, indirectly, improve the level of satisfaction
with the relationship. The results provide convincing evidence to
support the value of interorganizational trust in durable business
relationships that strive for the development of new technological
knowledge. The main limitation of this paper is that the crosssectional data were collected from business relationships in hightech alliances only in the Netherlands, a choice which limits the
generalizability of the results. We believe that testing this model
in the future with data from Anglo-Saxon countries such as the UK or
the USA would provide opportunities for analysing the effects of
institutions on the creation and maintenance of interorganizational
trust. Moreover, more variables can be added to the research model
and other measurements such as objective indicators for ISA
performance also need to be taken into account. In general, De Jong
and Woolthuis (2008) contribute with their research to the
understanding of how high-tech business partners can develop and use
interorganizational trust to improve the performance of an ISA.
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Furthermore, Bstieler and Hemmert (2008) examine trust-building
mechanisms in vertical R&D partnerships in two culturally different
countries: South Korea and Austria. Their theoretical model argues
that trust formation in R&D partnerships depends on certain
relational behaviours that foster or impede the creation of an
engaging environment within which the partnership can succeed. Two
constructs
that
are
expected
to
promote
trust
formation
(communication quality and fairness) and one construct that is
expected to have a detrimental effect on trust development between
partners (history of unresolved conflicts) were selected for
inclusion because prior work suggests that these play a central role
regarding trust formation in such inter-organizational arrangements
(Mohr and Spekman, 1994, Morgan and Hunt, 1994). Additionally,
Bstieler and Hemmert (2008) propose that national culture has a
direct and moderating influence on trust formation. Observations of
the differences among countries in their propensities and style of
developing trust in inter-organizational relationships suggest a
direct influence of national culture. According to Fukuyama (1995),
the United States, Japan and Germany are characterized as “hightrust” societies and China, Hong Kong, Taiwan, Korea, France and
Italy as “low-trust” societies. Dyer and Chu (2003) in studying
supplier–automaker relationships found that trust levels in Korea
were much lower than in Japan and slightly lower than trust levels in
the USA. Huff and Kelley (2003) researched the levels of trust
developed by bank managers in the US and several Asian countries and
found that trust was stronger in the US than in Asia. Among the Asian
countries, the Korean respondents showed particularly low levels of
trust. Taken together, previous research suggests that the level of
interorganizational
trust
developed
in
external
business
relationships in Korea may be relatively low. Austria on the other
hand appears to have considerable cultural similarity with other
German-speaking countries in Europe. In a recent global study on
national cultures, Germany, Austria, the Netherlands, and Germanspeaking Switzerland were identified as one cultural cluster and
labelled as “Germanic Europe” (Gupta et al., 2002), which appears, as
a “high-trust” region. For these reasons, Bstieler and Hemmert (2008)
expect to find a difference between Korea and Austria in the amount
of trust developed in R&D partnerships.
East Asian countries such as China, Korea, and Japan are regarded as
high-context cultures, whereas the German-speaking European countries
(Germany, Austria, and German-speaking Switzerland) are low-context
cultures (Hall, 1976). Bstieler and Hemmert (2008) therefore expect
that in a society that is highly collectivist, homogeneous, and highcontext like Korea, communication quality is less important in
developing trust than in more individualistic, low-context cultures
such as Austria. A central feature of collectivist societies,
predominantly East Asian, is a strong perceived need for harmony in
relationships. Even when there are differences in perceptions, there
is a strong tendency to not make the differences too explicit, to
avoid confrontation and conflict and instead to seek consensus (Kim &
Slocum, 2008). In individualist societies, in contrast, which mainly
include North America and Western European regions, disagreements are
more openly expressed and conflicts are sometimes seen as a necessary
and even advantageous means to find or regain consensus between
disagreeing parties (Hofstede, 2001). For this reason, unresolved
conflicts in collectivist cultures can be expected to more strongly
deter the formation of trust compared to Western individualist
cultures. Bstieler and Hemmert (2008) collected data from 100 (56
Korean and 44 Austrian firms) new product development partnerships
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between independent companies in South Korea and Austria. The
regression analysis results of the research of Bstieler and Hemmert
(2008) are presented in Table 2.
Table 2: Regression analysis results for trust in South Korean and
Austrian vertical R&D partnerships

Source: Bstieler and Hemmert (2008)
The regression analysis results suggest that the relational factors
of communication quality, fairness and unresolved conflicts play a
dominating role in trust formation in both countries. National
culture, in contrast, has a significant main and moderating effect on
trust formation, but still plays a relatively modest role overall.
First, the results support the notion that the quality of
communication between partners and the perception of fairness
generally contribute to a high degree to trust formation within a
partnership. Moreover, unresolved conflicts between partners hamper
the development of trust. These effects are observed to a similar
extent in both countries. Second, national culture affects trust
formation. A high level of trust in R&D partnerships is more
difficult to develop in Korea than in Austria. The latter finding
supports the notion by Fukuyama (1995) that the level of interorganizational trust that can be developed differs between cultures
and countries. However, this effect was relatively weak when compared
with the importance of communication quality, fairness and unresolved
conflicts to trust formation, suggesting that even in “low-trust”
cultures, it is by no means impossible to achieve a high level of
trust in relationships with external partners. Third, the results
indicate that national culture also exhibits a moderating effect on
trust formation. Communication quality is more important for trust
formation in Austria than in Korea, suggesting that indeed less
communication is needed for trust formation in East Asian highcontext cultures than in Western low-context cultures. It is
noteworthy however that the negative relation of unresolved conflicts
with trust formation is significantly stronger in Austria than in
Korea. This last finding, drives to the conclusion that further
conceptual
elaborations
regarding
precise
differences
between
national cultures and the implications of those differences for
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business relationships should be made in the future. For instance,
when comparing particular countries, a review of the specific
historical and institutional contexts in these countries could
potentially improve the understanding of cross-cultural differences
between them (Bstieler and Hemmert, 2008). The main limitation of
this paper is the one that applies to all cross-cultural research
based on perceptual measures: the difficulty to reach full crosscultural equivalence. Apart from that, the data were collected in two
countries and in a relatively narrow industry segment only and any
claim regarding generalization of the results to other contexts or
industries should be made with caution. In general, the results
reveal that the most important determinants of trust formation appear
to be universal rather than country specific. This means that
managers should make sure that their attention is not being diverted
from the most fundamental issues, i.e., dealing with external
partners in a fair way and maintaining a high quality communication,
by choosing to focus on cultural differences only. We believe that it
would be important in the future to employ longitudinal research
methods that are appropriate to study how trust is created and
strengthened and its effect on partnership performance.
Furthermore, Fang et al. (2008) explore the effects of trust at three
distinct organizational levels in
a marketing collaboration:
interorganizational trust between collaborating firms, each firm’s
agency trust in its own representatives assigned to a collaborative
entity (coentity) and intraentity trust among the representatives
assigned to the coentity. Interfirm marketing collaborations often
entail the formation of a collaborative entity or coentity, which is
defined as an identified set of employees from each collaborating
firm tasked to work together to achieve collaborative outcomes (Fang
et al., 2008). The researchers explore the moderating effect of
coentity characteristics, as well as both positive and negative
outcomes of different levels of trust and therefore provide a more
holistic view of how a coentity can better manage different levels of
trust to achieve improved financial performance. The theoretical
model of Fang et al. (2008) is presented in Figure 3.
Figure 3: Theoretical model of the impact of trust at different
levels on collaborative entity (coentity) financial performance

Source: Fang et al. (2008)
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Fang et al. (2008) test their theoretical model with a dyadic survey
and longitudinal objective performance data from 114 IJVs in China.
The results reveal that a collaborating firm’s agency trust in its
representatives increases the firm’s resource investment in the
coentity. Intraentity trust among the representatives assigned to the
coentity
affects
resource
utilization
by
both
encouraging
coordination and reducing responsiveness. The collaborating firms’
interorganizational trust promotes their investment in the coentity
and simultaneously enhances intraentity trust’s positive effect on
coordination and negative effect on responsiveness. The findings
demonstrate that building multilevel trust in isolation, without
considering the relevant coentity’s strategic and structural context,
could be problematic. Although trust provides a motivation to engage
in various positive behaviours, whether that motivation becomes
manifest in actions depends on a host of factors, such as the
coentity’s formalized decision making and differentiation strategy. A
really noteworthy aspect of this research is that, in contrast to
most previous studies which suggest that trust building always leads
to desirable outcomes (Dirks and Ferrin, 2001), it reveals that trust
can be counterproductive in ways that extend beyond the obvious
vulnerabilities discussed in previous research. The negative impact
of intraentity trust on external responsiveness appears to be caused
not by excessive vulnerability but rather by excessive closeness,
insularity and perhaps even a perception of invulnerability. For this
reason, we believe that if it is important for a project team or an
ISA to keep its edge, some of the employees assigned to that coentity
should be rotated to deter excessive insularity. The main limitation
of this paper is the fact that all the data were collected by IJVs in
China and future research in other countries should explore how the
national or cultural background of the collaborating firms or the
location of the coentity itself might affect resource investment,
resource utilization and, ultimately, performance. In general, Fang
et al. (2008) examine how the three levels of trust affect coentity
performance and how coentity characteristics may moderate these
effects. Their research extends marketing theory by integrating
previous unilevel research on trust to provide a more holistic
picture of its complex interplay at multiple organizational levels.

Conclusions and objectives for further research
This paper consists of an in depth review of the most recent
literature about the importance of trust in IB Systems. The main
section is concerned with the research findings related to the
concept of trust over the last five years and includes the research
of Boersma et al. (2003) and the one of Mohr (2004), that were
presented thoroughly in our previous papers (Hajidimitriou and
Sklavounos, 2006, 2007). The main section also contains detailed
references of the papers of Zaheer and Zaheer (2006), Svejenova
(2006), Madhoc (2006), Nielsen (2007, Wai–Kit Ng et al. (2007), De
Jong and Woolthuis (2008), Bstieler and Hemmert (2008) and Fang et
al. (2008). We strongly believe that our historical review with the
detailed description of these distinguished scientific papers
indubitably emphasizes and strengthens the rising importance of the
concept of trust in the field of IB Systems.
As far as further research is concerned, our main research objective
is to empirically examine the concept of trust and its role in IJVs
that include at least one Greek partner or generally in IJVs that
operate in South – East Europe. We intend to investigate these issues
by constructing an appropriate questionnaire which will be sent to
managers of Greek companies that have formed IJVs in the recent past.
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The results of the questionnaires will be statistically analysed
using the appropriate statistical methods. Any possible findings
would definitely constitute a valuable addition in the international
bibliography about the complex concept of trust. This paper
constitutes the basis for such future research. We believe that the
findings of the theoretical models of trust that are presented in
this paper should be statistically analysed and confronted with some
richer, more widely dispersed set of cases, with more cultural and
structural variety in the ISAs and the IJVs analysed. Future research
in the context of ISAs could certainly incorporate approaches from
other disciplines like comparative sociology and economic geography,
which can provide a broader and better foundation than merely the
culture–based one for a better understanding of the enforcement of
stability in ISAs. We also agree with Madhoc (2006) that by shaping
interorganizational interactions and ways of organizing in a trust–
oriented way, we may better understand the differences in
institutional contexts and mechanisms across countries and cultures,
how these impact the level and functioning of trust and ultimately
their link to performance. Apart from that, the findings of Bstieler
and Hemmert (2008), suggest that further conceptual elaborations
regarding precise differences between national cultures and the
implications of those differences for business relationships should
also be made in the future. Finally, we believe that future research
should also deal with the noteworthy aspect of the research of Fang
et al. (2008) who, in contrast to the majority of previous studies,
reveal that trust can sometimes be counterproductive due to excessive
closeness, insularity or even a perception of invulnerability. In
general, we are convinced that this in depth review of the most
recent literature about the trust dimension in IB Systems contributes
to the conceptualization of trust and constitutes a valuable addition
that strengthens even more the important role of trust in the field
of IB.

References
Avolio, B.J., F.J. Yammarino, and B.M. Bass, 1991, “Identifying
common methods variance with data collected from a single source:
an unresolved sticky issue”, Journal of Management, 17, 571–588.
Backhaus, K., B. Erichson, W. Plinke, and R. Weiber, 2000,
Multivariate Analysemethoden, Berlin: Springer.
Barney, J.B., and M.H. Hansen, 1994, “Trustworthiness as a source of
competitive advantage”, Strategic Management Journal, 15, 175–190.
Boersma, M.F., P.J. Buckley, and P.N. Ghauri, 2003, “Trust in
international joint venture relationships”, Journal of Business
Research, 56, 1031–1042.
Bstieler, L., and M. Hemmert, 2008, “Developing trust in vertical
development partnerships: A comparison of South Korea and
Austria”, Journal of World Business, 43, 35–46.
Castaldo, S., 2003, “Trust Variety – Conceptual Nature, Dimensions
and Typologies”, IMP 2003 Comference, Lugano, Switzerland,
http://impgroup.org/paper_view.php?viewPaper=4317 .
Das, T.K., and B.S. Teng, 2003, “Partner analysis and alliance
performance”, Scandinavian Journal of Management, 19, 279–308.
Dasgupta, P., 1988, “Trust as a commodity” in D. Gambetta, (ed.),
Trust: Making and breaking cooperative relations, New York: Basil
Blackwell.
De Jong G., and R.K. Woolthuis, 2008, “The Institutional Arrangements
of Innovation: Antecedents and Performance Effects of Trust in
High-Tech Alliances”, Industry and Innovation, 15(1), 45–67.
Dirks, K.T. and D.L. Ferrin, 2001, “The Role of Trust in
Organizational Settings”, Organization Science, 12(4), 450–67.
MIBES E-BOOK 2008

55

Hajidimitriou-Sklavounos, 43-57

Dyer, J.H., and W. Chu, 2003, “The role of trustworthiness in
reducing transaction costs and improving performance: Empirical
evidence from the United States, Japan, and Korea”, Organization
Science, 14, 57–68.
Fang E., R.W. Palmatier, L.K. Scheer, and N. Li, 2008, “Trust at
Different Organizational Levels”, Journal of Marketing, 72, 80–98.
Fukuyama, F., 1995, Trust. The social virtues and the creation of
prosperity, New York: Free Press.
Gupta, V., P.J. Hanges, and P. Dorfman, 2002, “Cultural clusters:
Methodology and findings”, Journal of World Business, 37, 11–15.
Hajidimitriou, Y.A., and N.S. Sklavounos, 2006, “The Importance of
Trust for the Success of International Strategic Alliances”,
Management of International Business and Economics Conference,
MIBES Conference Proceedings, 4-5 November 2006, T.E.I. of
Larissa, Greece, ISBN# 978-960-87764-3-2.
Hajidimitriou, Y.A., and N.S. Sklavounos, 2007, “The Creation of
Trust in International Strategic Alliances”, Management of
International Business and Economics Conference, MIBES Conference
Proceedings, 29-30 September 2007, T.E.I. of Larissa, Greece, ISBN#
978-960-87764-7-0.
Hofstede, G., 2001, Culture’s consequences (2nd ed.), Newbury Park:
Sage.
Hosmer,
L.T.,
1995,
“Trust;
the
connecting
link
between
organizational theory and philosophical ethics”, Academy of
Management Review, 20(2), 379–403.
Huff, L., and L. Kelley, 2003, “Level of organizational trust in
individualist
versus
collectivist
societies:
A
seven-nation
study”, Organization Science, 14, 81–90.
Inkpen, A.C., and S.C. Currall, 1997, “International joint venture
trust: An empirical examination” in P.W. Beamish and J.P. Killing,
(eds.), Cooperative strategies: North American perspectives, San
Francisco: New Lexington Press.
Kim, K., and J.W. Slocum, 2008, “Individual differences and
expatriate assignment effectiveness: The case of U.S. based Korean
expatriates”, Journal of World Business, 43, 109–126.
Lane, P.J., J.E. Salk, and M. Lyles, 2001, “Absorptive capacity,
learning, and performance in international joint ventures”,
Strategic Management Journal, 22, 1139–1161.
Lewicki, R.J., and B.B. Bunker, 1996, “Developing and maintaining
trust in work relationships” in R.M. Kramer, and T.R. Tyler,
(eds.), Trust in organizations. Frontiers of theory and research,
114–139, Thousand Oaks: Sage.
Li, J.J., K.Z. Zhou, S.S.K. Lam, and D.K. Tse, 2006, “Active trust
development
of
local
senior
managers
in
international
Subsidiaries”, Journal of Business Research, 59, 73–80.
Luo, Y., O. Shenkar, and M.K. Nyaw, 2001, “A dual parent perspectives
on control and performance in international joint ventures:
Lessons from a developing economy”, Journal of International
Business Studies, 32, 41–58.
Madhoc, A., 1995, “Revisiting multinational firms’ tolerance for
joint–ventures: a trust–based approach”, Journal of International
Business Studies, 26(1), 117–137.
Madhoc, A., 2006, “How much does ownership really matter? Equity and
trust relations in joint venture relationships”, Journal of
International Business Studies, 37, 4–11.
Mohr, J., and R. Spekman, 1994, “Characteristics of partnership
success: Partnership attributes, communication behavior, and
conflict resolution techniques”, Strategic Management Journal, 15,
135–152.
Mohr, A.T., 2004, “Trust, control, interaction and performance in
IJVs – a taxonomy of German – Chinese Joint Ventures”, Duisburg
MIBES E-BOOK 2008

56

Hajidimitriou-Sklavounos, 43-57

Working
Papers
on
East
Asian
economic
studies,
FIP,
http://www.uni-duisburg.de/FB5/VWL/OAW1/ARBEITSPAPIERE/index.html.
Mohr, A.T., 2006, “A multiple constituency approach to IJV
performance measurement”, Journal of World Business, 41, 247–260.
Morgan, R.M., and S.D. Hunt, 1994, “The commitment-trust theory of
relationship marketing”, Journal of Marketing, 58(3), 20–38.
Nielsen, B.B., 2007, “Determining international strategic alliance
performance: A multidimensional approach”, International Business
Review, 16, 337–361.
Osland, G.E., and S.T. Cavusgil, 1998, “The use of multiple-party
perspectives in international joint venture research”, Management
International Review, 38, 191–202.
Rousseau, D.M., 1995, Psychological contracts in organizations,
Understanding written and unwritten agreements, Thousand Oaks:
Sage.
Saxton, T., 1997, “The effects of partner and relationship
characteristics on alliance outcome”, Academy of Management
Journal, 40(2), 443–461.
Sheppard, B.H., and D.M. Sherman, 1998, “The grammars of trust: a
model and general implications”, Academy of Management Review, 23,
422–437.
Styles, C., and L. Hersch, 2005, “Relationship Formation in
International Joint Ventures: insights from Australian–Malaysian
International Joint Ventures”, Journal of International Marketing,
13 (3), 105–134.
Svejenova, S., 2006, “How much does trust really matter? Some
reflections on the significance and implications of Madhoc’s trust
– based approach”, Journal of International Business Studies, 37,
12–20.
Wai-Kit Ng, P., C.M. Lau, and M.K. Nyaw, 2007, “The effect of trust
on international joint venture performance in China”, Journal of
International Management, 13, 430–448.
Wang, Y., and S. Nicholas, 2005, “Knowledge transfer, knowledge
replication, and learning in non-equity alliances: operating
contractual joint ventures in China”, Management International
Review, 45, 99–118.
Zaheer, A., B. McEvily, and V. Perrone, 1998, “Does trust matter?
Exploring the effects of interorganizational and interpersonal
trust on performance”, Organization Science, 9 (2), 141–159.
Zaheer, S., and A. Zaheer, 2006, “Trust across borders”, Journal of
International Business Studies, 37, 21–29.

MIBES E-BOOK 2008

57

